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Message from the CEO
COVID-19 - General 

With case numbers across Victoria continuing to average 
downwards and the recent lifting of various restrictions in 
regional areas, we remain hopeful this trend will continue 
and more importantly that our facilities and the 
communities we serve will remain COVID free at least until 
if and when a vaccine becomes available. 

COVID-19 – Easing of visiting restrictions and return to 
normal service provision 

Given the continuing fall in the state-wide level of new 
coronavirus cases and the almost complete absence of the 
virus in all of the areas we serve, we are now planning to 
reintroduce visiting to our residential care facilities, 
commencing in the week beginning 21 September 2020. 

Such visiting will not be ‘open slather’ as it essentially was 
pre-coronavirus, but will be allowed with various reasonable 
controls and limitations in place and which will continue to 
be monitored for their reasonableness and effectiveness in 
the coming weeks and months. 

Residents, patients, their relatives and friends will be 
notified early in the process as people are understandably 
now beginning to ask when visits will again be allowed. 

A plan is also in place to return our community based 
services to their normal scope and methods of provision 
however it is anticipated and encouraged that, having now 
used telehealth for the past six months, and where it is safe 
and effective to continue to do so, this will be a permanent 
viable option of service delivery.
 
Finally, our surgical services will also gradually return to 
normal levels, beginning with ophthalmology which is likely 
to begin in November, all subject to any capacity limit 
guidelines issued by the Department of Health and Human 
Services. 

COVID -19 Luv-a-Duck Testing

As a member of an industry that has been recognised as 
having a higher risk of workers contracting and spreading 
coronavirus, Luv-a-Duck, recently reached out for help. 
A rapid response testing team from Ballarat Health 
Services was established and visited in late August to do 
the testing in conjunction with six of our own staff 
members.

Ultimately some 200 people were tested, the process went 
very smoothly and happily no positive cases were 
identified. The numerous WWHS staff members involved in 
this undertaking are to be commended for helping ensure 
its success from beginning to end and we are also grateful 
for the support of Ballarat Health Services and their staff 
who managed the project overall.

COVID-19 – Outbreak Management Plan 

We have now largely finalised our residential care outbreak 
management plan. We’ve had a plan in place for most of 
the pandemic but we continue to receive advice from 
numerous government agencies about what the plan 
should include. 

Our latest version aims to include every action that must or 
should be taken in the event we have an outbreak of 
coronavirus at any of our residential facilities. We only need 
to have one positive case for it to be considered an 
outbreak for the purposes of enacting the plan.

Work is now underway to finalise an outbreak plan for our 
community based services with such plan to be based on 
the residential plan.

COVID-19 - Visit by the Australian Defence Force (ADF)

Throughout the week commencing 21 September 
members of the ADF visited each of our residential aged 
care facilities as part of a current State-wide process 
whereby the ADF assesses each facility’s readiness for an 
outbreak together with the preventative measures they 
have in place.

The ADF will also provide refresher training to our frontline 
aged care staff on the usage of personal protective 
equipment (PPE).

At the time of writing the ADF had visited our Rupanyup 
(virtually) and Jeparit facilities with initial reports indicating 
they were satisfied and very complimenting of how well we 
are prepared to prevent a COVID outbreak and to respond 
to one if so required.

COVID-19 – WorkSafe Virtual Inspections of Level of 
Preparedness 

We recently underwent a virtual inspection by WorkSafe in 
relation to our level of preparation for preventing COVID-19 
entering our workplaces at Jeparit and Kaniva and also as 
to how well we are prepared in the event of an outbreak. + +
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The inspections included a review of the following 
elements: 

• Personal Protective Equipment 
• Infection control practices 
• Social distancing 
• Managing fatigue 
• Managing positive COVID-19 cases. 

The inspector found no areas of concern and verbally 
stated that we have met all requirements. Reports 
pertaining to the inspections will be considered by our 
Occupational Health and Safety Committee in due 
course. 

Nhill Hospital Kitchen Refurbishment

We recently received the welcome news that our 
application for an extra $576,490 for the Nhill Hospital 
Kitchen refurbishment project was successful which 
means we can now commence work without further 
delay (subject to COVID-19 restrictions of course). The 
total grant funding for this project is now $2,576,490 and 
when complete it will underwrite safe and high quality 
food provision for our Nhill patients and aged care 
residents for many years to come.

The above outcome, which equates to 5.8% of the $100m 
on offer in this round, is testament to the detailed and 
thorough process we now employ in writing grant 
applications and I thank and commend all who have 
played a part in it and in particular Melanie Albrecht for 
leading the process throughout as she has done with the 
following project. 

Rupanyup Nursing Home (Stonehaven) Stage 1 Funding

We were thrilled to recently receive advice from the 
Victorian Health and Human Services Building Authority 
that our application for funding to undertake 
redevelopment works at Rupanyup was successful to the 
tune of $2.592 million. 

Our Rupanyup facility is much in need of a thorough 
update and amongst other things these works will result 
in residents having larger rooms; having their own en 
suites; having extra and more comfortable living areas 
and better activity areas for residents.

This outcome is just reward for our Rupanyup community 
who have ‘put up’ with an ageing facility for many years 
and we’re looking forward to getting the project off the 
ground as soon as possible.

The funding received was the largest single allocation 
made to 50 odd recipients and out of a total pool of 
approximately $27m and we are very grateful to the State 
government for their support in this regard which we 
believe shows great faith in a bright future for all of the 
small rural communities we serve. 

Capital Grant Funding

The following table shows grant funding which we have 
successfully applied for over the past 3 years:

Nhill Medical Clinic 

Unfortunately we recently lost the services of one of the 
four Nhill based Rural Doctors general practitioners, Dr 
Haider Yaqoob. Partially as a result of insufficient local 
demand for GP services and partially for family reasons, 
Dr Yaqoob and his family have returned to Sydney. I 
understand Rural Doctors are looking to attract a 
replacement doctor however this may not occur until 
demand picks up to a level that would justify the ongoing 
services of four full time GPs. 

Finances 

At the time of writing we have not quite yet received final 
sign off from the auditors on our 2019-2020 financial 
accounts. There is no indication that any changes will be 
required that would materially alter the $68k operating 
surplus that we’re currently reporting. 

Our August year to date result shows an operating surplus 
of some magnitude which is a promising start to the new 
financial year. 
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However, it’s usually wise to wait until at least three months 
into a new financial year before making any meaningful 
predictions about how the full year might pan out and 
historically the early part of the financial year is financially 
stronger due amongst other things to there being no public 
holidays in the first quarter. 

Our Finance team led by Janette Lakin is to be commended 
for the work carried out in the past few months in particular 
which included finalising last year’s accounts; preparing the 
2020-2021 budget; responding to various COVID related 
requests for information; numerous end of year acquittals; 
and working on taking on the finance reporting function of 
Edenhope Hospital, all with most team members working 
from home for much of this time. 

WorkCover Performance Review

The Service’s workers’ compensation insurance premium is 
calculated as a function of total remuneration paid, a 
weighted industry rate and the Service’s own performance 
rating.

The Service’s performance rating (which is based on the 
number and severity of claims made each year) is the only 
factor over which the Service has meaningful short term 
control and changes to which can have a significant impact 
on our insurance premium.

Our performance rating was more than twice the injury 
average in 2016-2017 meaning our injury rates were over 
100% more than that of the average industry rate. We are 
now around only 23% more.

The above is highlighted by the following table which 
shows a significant decrease in our insurance premium 
since 2016-2017 occurring in line with a significant decrease 
in our current risk premium performance rate (orange line).

Financially, by bringing our performance rating down we 
have saved over $850,000 in insurance premiums over the 
five years shown compared to what we would have 
incurred if our rating had stayed at its initial rate over this 
period.

Most importantly, the above outcome is an indication that 
our ongoing efforts to provide a safe workplace for each 
and every staff member are bearing fruit. 

We are becoming more aware of the importance of 
preventing workplace injuries rather than accepting them 
as a part of life. In short, we have meaningfully changed our 
workplace safety culture for the better.

Name:
Leonie Clarke

Currently Located:
Rainbow

Occupation: 
Education Support - Office 
Administration Rainbow P-12 College

Hobbies  / favourite past time:
Cooking, reading, travelling and golf

Favourite sports team:
Hawthorn Football Club

Favourite food to eat and/cook:
Seafood but enjoy all types of food

Time spent on WWHS Board:
23 years (1997)

Why did you join the WWHS Board?
I joined the board when Rainbow Bush 
Nursing Hospital amalgamated with 
WWHS. The importance for small rural 
communities to have the best quality 
healthcare was the main reason that I 
joined.

Where do you see WWHS in 10 years?
In ten years time I would like to see our 
health service to continue to meet the 
need of our rural communities by 
providing services they need and value.

Leonie Clarke, 
Board Director

Meet the Board 
Director
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Staff Member Recognition

Our much improved safety record as detailed above is 
due in no small part to our Injury Management Team 
and our Occupational Health and Safety 
Representatives (OHSRs). 

These people keep a passionate and close eye on 
workplace hazards and practices ensuring they are 
brought to the attention of management and rectified 
as soon as possible. They are also every day workplace 
safety ambassadors ensuring the rest of us remain 
aware of the importance of continuously looking out for 
the safety of ourselves and those around us.

So to our following safety champions thank you and 
keep up the great work:

          - Darren Gebert - Fleet and Safety Manager
          - Rae Alexander – Return to Work Coordinator
          - Kristina Savicin – Return to Work Assistant
          - Debra Sanders – Kaniva OHSR 
          - Neree Launer – Jeparit OHSR 
          - Ann Pearce – Rainbow OHSR
          - Joelle Brown – Nhill Non Clinical OHSR
          - Cheryl Williams – Clinical OHSR
          - Kirsten Nesbit –Clinical OHSR Deputy
          - Darren Lyall - Goroke OHSR
          - Jennifer Maybery - Natimuk OHSR
          - Desley John – Disability Services OHSR
          - Daryl Tepper – Minyip, Murtoa and Rupanyup 
          - Nerida Hall – Rupanyup OHSR
          - Debra Russell – Rupanyup OHSR

Thank You

In conclusion, our thanks once again to our staff, our 
communities, our residents and patients, everyone 
really, for how well they have managed through the 
past six months. 

We all know how tough it’s been but by and large 
everyone has accepted the restrictions and got on 
with the job which has helped us greatly in our unstint-
ing quest to provide safe, effective and person-centred 
care without exception.

Ritchie Dodds
Chief Executive Officer

Vale Amy Louise Pilgrim

The recent news of the tragic passing of Amy 
Pilgrim was met with great shock and sadness by 
all at West Wimmera Health Service. Amy is the 
daughter of Kate Pilgrim who works with me and 
she is also the sister of Jessica Pilgrim who works 
as our Training Officer and Careers Advisor.

Amy grew up at Winiam, went to school at Nhill and 
was loved by all who knew her. She was having the 
time of her life working on a station in the 
Queensland outback when tragedy struck.

Our deepest sympathies to Kate, Steve, Jess and 
Ben. Words cannot fully convey our feelings but you 
are in our thoughts and prayers and we are by your 
side during this saddest of times.

Vale Judith “Judy” Ann Ridgwell

We also recently marked the passing of Judy 
Ridgwell who started with West Wimmera Health 
Service in 1996 as an enrolled nurse prior to which 
she worked at Jeparit Hospital. Ill health led to her 
retirement in 2015.

Nursing was Judy’s lifelong passion. She was 
compassionate and caring and nothing was ever 
too much trouble for her. Judy was much loved and 
respected by her colleagues and her patients and 
her husband Graeme also worked at West 
Wimmera Health Service for a number of years.

Our condolences to Graeme and family.
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